# Deputy First Minister and Cabinet Secretary for Finance, Constitution and Economy

John Swinnev MSP

T: 0300 244 4000 E: <u>dfm@gov.scot</u>

Councillor David O'Neill President COSLA Verity House 19 Haymarket Yards Edinburgh EH12 5BH

Copy to: The Leaders of all Scottish local authorities

27 January 2016

#### Dear David

I write now to confirm the final details of the Local Government Finance settlement for 2016-17, following the conclusion of our partnership discussions to consider the package of measures contained in my initial letter of 16 December 2015.

This funding package is focussed on delivery of our joint priorities to deliver sustainable economic growth, protect front-line services and support the most vulnerable in our society.

I have considered the representations made to me by COSLA and this is reflected in the detail of the settlement and the package of measures included in this letter. My aim throughout our extensive discussions has been to reach an agreement with councils around the implementation of these commitments. I invite local authorities to agree the terms of the settlement.

The measures set out in the settlement offer must be viewed as a package to protect shared priorities and intensify a journey of reform. In order to access all of the funding involved, of £408 million, local authorities must agree to deliver all of the measures set out below and will not be able to select elements of the package.

## Integration Fund

The offer being made is that £250 million will be provided from the Health budget to integration authorities in 2016-17 for social care:

That of the £250 million, £125 million is provided to support additional spend on expanding social care to support the objectives of integration, including through making progress on charging thresholds for all non-residential services to address poverty. This additionality reflects the need to expand capacity to accommodate growth in demand for services as a consequence of demographic change.





That of the £250 million, £125 million is provided to help meet a range of existing costs faced by local authorities in the delivery of effective and high quality health and social care services in the context of reducing budgets. This includes our joint aspiration to deliver the Living Wage for all social care workers as a key step in improving the quality of social care. The allocation of this resource will enable councils to ensure that all social care workers including in the independent and third sectors are paid £8.25 an hour. This assumes that private and third sector providers will meet their share of the costs. The Government would prefer implementation on the 1 April but we accept COSLA's point that preparatory work will be required to ensure effective implementation. We therefore agree to an implementation date of 1 October. In 2016-17, Councils can allocate up to £125 million of their 2015-16 costs of providing social care services to Integrated Joint Boards including the uprating of staff to the Living Wage. This will ensure an overall benefit to the provision of health and social care of £250 million. To ensure transparency for the flow of funding support for local authorities and delivery of the Living Wage commitment the arrangements will be signed off at a local level by the appropriate Integration Authority Section 95 Officer.

#### **Teacher Numbers**

The Scottish Government has been consistent that the protection of teacher numbers is a central part of our priority to raise attainment. Following our discussions and the further representations COSLA has made, the Scottish Government have agreed that the measure for the implementation of that target, against a forecast that pupil numbers will increase over the coming academic year, will be the maintenance at a national level of the pupil teacher ratio.

The objective will be to maintain the pupil teacher ratio nationally at a value of 13.7 (the same level as in 2015) in local authority schools as shown in the Teacher and Pupil Census published in December 2016 and the teacher and probationer commitments in 2016-17. In order to support delivery, the Scottish Government will continue to monitor these commitments throughout the year.

## Council Tax Freeze

The Scottish Government was elected on a commitment to freeze the council tax for the entirety of this Parliamentary session and is committed to delivering this policy. Many local authorities have a commitment to freeze the Council Tax over a similar timescale. Against the questions of the wider revenue-raising challenges raised in the Budget the Scottish Government believes that it is important to provide protection for household incomes in what has been a very financially challenging period for many households.

The Scottish Government has now received the report from the Commission on Local Tax Reform and the Government believes now is not the time to dispense with the protection the freeze offers. Looking ahead we will be bringing forward plans for reform of the present Council Tax, reflecting the principles of the report, and we are committed to working in partnership with local government on the implementation of that.

For 2016-17 individual local authorities will again require to agree to work with the Scottish Government to deliver a council tax freeze for the ninth consecutive year.

Any council that does not sign up to the complete package will not receive their share of the Integration Funding (£250 million), support for teachers (£88 million) and the council tax freeze support (£70 million). Should that be the case, steps will be taken to recover the latter two elements that have been distributed from the individual council's allocations in the local government finance settlement in-year.

If in the event, however, a council that does sign up then does not deliver any of the remaining specific commitments on council tax freeze, social care spend, including delivery of the £8.25 per hour Living Wage or national teacher targets then the Scottish Government reserves its position to take action to remove access to or recover that element of the additional funding support earmarked to deliver each of the remaining specific measures. In the case of pupil teacher ratio not being maintained nationally then the Scottish Government reserves its position to recover monies allocated to individual authorities whose pupil teacher ratio rises. This action will be proportionate and apply only to that element of the funding for a specific measure that a local authority subsequently does not deliver as set out in the paragraph above.

I will require those Council Leaders who intend to take up the offer and agree the full package of measures to write to me to set out their position, including on the council tax. Given that I am setting out changes to the proposals we previously discussed, I want to give local authorities every opportunity to consider these issues in full. Leaders should therefore provide their response to me by no later than Tuesday 9 February 2016.

I fully understand the pressures on budgets, which is being felt across the whole of the public sector, but I firmly believe that the funding proposals I have set out for local government protects our shared priorities and delivers practical financial support to intensify the pace of reform. I hope you and your fellow Council Leaders can agree that in the circumstances the proposals deliver a strong but challenging financial settlement. The key to addressing this challenge is reform and local government is a key partner in our programme to reform and improve public services.

**JOHN SWINNEY**